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Minutes of the Durrington Town Council Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday the 24th of September 2019, in the Robinson Room of the Village Hall, 
High Street, Durrington, SP4 8A

	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mr D Healing, Mr G Wilson, Mr S Rennie, Mr J Ellis, Mrs R Ellis, Mr P Galan-Bamfield, Mrs K Sharp, Mr W Clarke,
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:
Cllr Mr G Wright
Mrs S J Tucker 
Mrs R Docker

1 x members of the public
	Wiltshire Councillor

Clerk
Admin Assist




47/19
ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllrs R Perry, S Armstrong-Watkins, M Wardell, S Botham
48/19
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Councillors were reminded to record any interests in the book.
49/19   TO APPROVE THE MINUTES – The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the Town Council held on the 30th of July 2019.
50/19    REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council – The Chairman informed the Council that Andy Lund had resigned, he wished him well, a thank you letter would be written.  The Chairman attended Stonehenge on Monday evening to view the premier of a film produced by young people from Durrington Youth Club.  Families and volunteers from the Youth Club were in attendance along with members of English Heritage who had sponsored the project.  
51/19    TO APPROVE WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES – no Police report had been received.  Cllr S Botham had provided the Town Council office with documents about the updates to CPT.
b. CRIME PREVENTION (including Speedwatch) –  Cllr J Ellis reported that there was a new member for Speedwatch, he was waiting training and issuing of documentation.  A note had also been placed on a vehicle that evening on Bulford Road that was parked on double yellow lines.  A man believed to be its owner was not happy about the note (explained about dangers of parking on double yellow lines) and stated he was entitled to park there due to a sign allowing parking outside of normal hours that was on the wall.  It is believed that this sign is out of date given that the lines were changed from single yellow to double yellow a couple of years ago.  The clerk would take a photo and report it to Wiltshire Council.
c. POLICIES – The Investment Strategy has been produced along with an HR Policy. 
d. PLANNING – The following planning applications were discussed at meetings held on the 20th August and 10th of September 2019:
19/07416/FUL – 118 Fargo Road, Larkhill – Proposed porch – Support, not about the incorrect orientation.
19/07524/FUL – Larkhill Garrison – Temporary car park for medical facilities – Support but comments provided on the need for adequate lighting.

Licensing Act extension to opening hours – The Country Store, The Packway, Larkhill – No comment.

19/07754/FUL – 8 Larkhill Road, Durrington – Proposed single storey extension – Support.

19/07964/TCA – River House, Hackthorne Road, Durrington – Tree works – Refer to Tree Officer.

19/08081/FUL – 26 Meads Road, Durrington – Proposed two storey and single storey rear extensions and front porch – Support but question number of parking spaces allocated.

19/08099/FUL – 108 Fargo Road, Durrington – Proposed two storey side extension – object as no passage from front to rear without transiting through the property.

19/08016/TCA – West End Manor, Durrington – Tree works – Refer to Tree Officer.

19/08017/TCA – Oldlands, High Street, Durrington – Tree works – Refer to Tree Officer.

19/08062/FUL – Kamatan Acres, Larkhill Road, Durrington – Proposed conservatory – Support.

19/07550/FUL – Avon Valley College, Durrington – Installation of new boiler flue and associated works – Support.

The Chairman raised concerns about planning application 19/07524/FUL with Wiltshire Council.  This related to the lack of suitable lighting at the temporary car park for the medical facilities at Larkhill.  The plans are being reviewed by the planning officer and the DIO.

e. AMENITIES:

i) The Council were informed of a leak at the Pavilion which is in the process of being fixed, due to a damaged tile near to the ridge of the roof.  The leak has been fixed but a new tile is required to be fitted.
ii) The Chairman confirmed that 5 members of the Durrington Events team would be available to assist on Bonfire Night.  Councillors were also asked to assist.
PUBLIC QUESTIONS – No members of the public were present at this point.
52/19
REPORT by the clerk -  Over the holidays the trampoline has sustained some damage, with springs and internal framework damaged/some elements have gone missings.  The trampoline has been covered over and should be repaired by the end of the month.  It isn’t known if it was vandalised or faulty, the suppliers and Town Council will therefore share the cost of repair.

The final design for the play park signs has been approved and is with the manufacturer.  A number of other signs have been purchased for allotment parking, protection of the swans and keeping dogs under control.  These will be erected in their respective areas over the next month.

I attended the Spatial Planning update in August with Graham Wright, focus was on land/housing delivery over the next 20 years.  We explained Durrington’s situation and felt that it was not in a position to be considered for more development.  We also stressed our desire to be classed as a Large Village for the next iteration of the Local Plan.

Tree works are ongoing this week in our various amenity areas as per the work agreed by the Town Council.

Yesterday I attended Stonehenge Education Centre to watch a brilliant short film produced by members of Durrington Youth Club.  This focused on young people and Stonehenge employee’s memories of the Stones.  This is the first project that English Heritage has undertaken with young people and they are hoping to roll out similar projects across the country.  The Youth Club have worked really hard on this project and it was extremely well received by all who attended.

53/19
REPORT by the Wiltshire Councillor 
Durrington Infants School Temp 20mph Flashing Lights  

After 3 years of work the School Travel Plan submitted to Wiltshire Council has been recommended for funding by WC, this should mean that within the next year we will have 20mph slow children crossing programmed controlled warning lights on Bulford road at the North end near to the School.

Swimming Pool Re-opens 

After the recent closure, Durrington Swimming Pool has re-opened with its striking new Black on White Lanes, new slip free walking surface and new pumping systems. This major refurbishment means that the Pool and upgraded Fitness Centre’s longevity is extended for years to come. We are privileged to have a Wiltshire Council Pool and Fitness Centre on our doorstep; these recent works together with the enhancements that were completed earlier this year on the exterior and new foyer shows the commitment from Wiltshire Council and provides a positive facility for our community.

Celebration in Addison Square, 

I organised a BBQ  in co-ordination with Wiltshire Council to celebrate the long awaited refurbishment of Addison Square outdated 1960’s  housing accommodation.  It has taken me 3 years of nagging but now gone are the dirty pathways, broken walkways the tired Guest room and Residents lounge; they have all been upgraded with new garden furniture and the residents spirits are high, because they really do feel respected.
Update on crossing the A345 from Durrington to Larkhill

Wiltshire Council is now listening with regard to safety concerns over crossing the A345. They have dropped the kerb on the A345 just North of the Stonehenge Roundabout, re-signed the road and plans for more signage (children crossing) are planned.  I have submitted my own ideas which incorporate the same issue of children trying to cross The Packway ,near the new Roundabout on their way to St Michaels School Larkhill.  My idea is to fit flashing 20MPH programmed controlled traffic lights at both sites to warn drivers that at School Children are using this crossing, together with moving both crossing points to a position that allows pedestrians and drivers clear sight of each other. If volunteers can be found then a crossing Patrol (lollypop person) would also be a great enhancement and provide maximum safety. I will keep you updated of my progress.

Larkhill Community Partnership

I have had a very positive meeting with the new Garrison Deputy Commander at Larkhill and we will be holding a LCP meeting in October. He pledged help re our joint Nov 3rd Fireworks Celebrations and we are both concerned re safety on The Packway.  Both he and the Garrison Commander have some great ideas for community engagement and I am excited at the prospect of moving the partnership up a gear. 
Cllr G Wright also spoke about the issue of rain water and drains not being able to cope with the high volumes experienced this week, particularly on the corner of Windsor Road/High Street.  Residents’ gardens are often flooded due to the surface water remaining in place and traffic, particularly buses, vans and lorries washing the water into the gardens.  The Town Council has a number of flood signs and some flood packs, Cllr Wright will move these to a garage on the High Street so that they can be used at times of flooding.  He will also contact Wiltshire Council about the issue to see if anything can be done with the drainage system.
54/19
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council:
a. AMESBURY AREA BOARD –  the report from the meeting held on the 12th of September will be issued.
b. CATG –  the next meeting will be held on the 18th of October 2019.
c. LARKHILL COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIP – A new Deputy Garrison Commander is now in post at Larkhill, the next meeting will take place in October.  The Deputy Garrison Commander will be invited to the next Town Council meeting.
d. WORLD HERITAGE SITE MANAGEMENT PLAN – The A303 Community Forum will sit on the 25th September, focus will then be on Winter Solstice.
55/19
ACCOUNTS to review and approve the following:

a. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the cheques and debits for August and September 2019.
b. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the bank reconciliation for the current account for July and August 2019.
56/19
DISCUSSION TOPIC – Cllr R Ellis gave a presentation on three Rights of Way where there are major issues;   Byway 1 is currently impassable and needs significant work.  The Council said that before committing to anything land ownership was needed as part of the Byway may sit in Milston Parish.  Byway 27 from Larkhill Road down to the River Avon is also impassable but can be brought up to standard with relative ease.  It is believed the Byway used to lead to a bridge over the river and onto Amesbury but is no longer there.  The Clerk would make enquiries with Amesbury Town Council to find out there ROW councillor so a meeting could be held to determine if there is a suitable path/track on the other side of the river to allow travel between Amesbury and Durrington and vice versa.  Byway 13 off Hackthorne Road is very unstable under foot, weeds have been strimmed back and further work is scheduled by Wiltshire Council to sure up the path.  An ‘uneven path’ sign would be installed nearby to highlight the issue.
57/19
PROPOSALS 
a. The Town Council supported the amendments made to the Wiltshire Housing Site Allocations Plan and reinforced the comment made on behalf of Lincoln College Oxford about using a site in Amesbury rather than Durrington.

b. The Town Council reviewed the Play Inspection Report and was content with the current plans for repairs and ongoing maintenance to tighten loose fittings, this takes place frequently.

c. The Town Council supports the report ‘Taking Action on School Journeys’ that has been produced for the village.

d. The Town Council RESOLVED to donate Duck Race money to the following:

3 x breakfast clubs held at Durrington Infant School, Durrington Junior School and St Michael’s School Larkhill (£200 each).  
A further £300 would be available for enhancements to a crossing point on the A345 at the public footpath that meets Willow Drive to assist children crossing who live on the Netheravon Road.  Any enhancements would need the approval of Wiltshire Council given it is adjacent to the highway.  A donation to BLESMA for Andy Derry’s continued support of the Duck Race would be made from the Durrington Events Team.
58/19
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

The Town Council considered an email received from Mrs Hayward from the Avon Fields estate about tree roots that are potentially uprooting paving slabs in her garden.  The Council would seek an assessment of the tree roots to determine the Council’s legal position.
59/19
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – a member of the public enquired about a vacancy on the Town Council for a new councillor.  The clerk explained the process and highlighted the Vacancy Notice on the Town Council notice board.
Cllr D Healing asked Councillors if they would like to hold a service on Remembrance Sunday at the cemetery following the normal village service, as has taken place in previous years.  Councillors were happy for this to go ahead, Cllr Healing would approach the Junior School to make arrangements for the laying of wooden crosses on the Friday prior to the service.  He would also contact Reverend Bromiley to see if he was available for the service.
60/19
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.  
The Town Council discussed the recent decision to terminate the lease of the Millennium Park by its owners, with effect from 1st December 2019.  A schedule of dilapidation and breaches of the lease has been received.  As a result and due to the limited time to complete remedial work, the Town Council RESOLVED the following:

a. To set up a group of councillors to assist the Clerk to deal with aspects of the lease termination and return of the land (Cllrs S Rennie, P Galan-Bamfield, R Ellis, J  Ellis, J Todd and Wiltshire Councillor G Wright).
b. To agree to the reinstatement of the land as per the schedule, although the decontamination of the a piece of land to the North East would be challenged, as the Town Council had not caused any contamination over the years it had held the lease.

c. To set up a site visit with DSL representatives to clarify/confirm requirements, particularly relating to boundaries. 

d. To  approve the draft letter to residents explaining the circumstances of the termination of the lease.  This would be submitted to the Stonehenge Trader for delivery with the October edition of the magazine.  The website and Facebook Page would also have the letter uploaded on the 25th of September.

e. To spend the £1000 allocated under Fence Line in the budget.  However, in order to return the land, further expenditure would be required to move the Shipping Container, flatten the BMX track and do further fence work.  Therefore, Ear Marked Reserves will be made available.  The Town Council delegated the contracting of services required to the Clerk (due to the time scale).  The council will be kept updated with expenses incurred via email and wherever possible the best price would be sought.  
Signed




Chairman                        Date
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